

PUBLIC ENGLISH TEST SYSTEM

PUBLIC ENGLISH TEST SYSTEM

全国英语等级考试 DETS 原金等域



PUBLIC ENGLISH
TEST SYSTEM

<mark>全国</mark>英语等级考试命题研究组 编

PUBLIC ENGLISH TEST SYSTEM



中國名化去版社 HTTP://www.sinopec-press.com 教·音·出·版·中·心

全国英语等级考试 万年真题及专家精桥

第一级

全国英语等级考试命题研究组 编

中 園 る 化 虫 版 社 http://www.sinopec-press.com 数・育・出・版・中・心

图书在版编目(CIP)数据

全国英语等级考试历年真题及专家精析 . 第 1 级/全国英语等级考试而题研究组编 . 2007

一北京:中国石化出版社,2007 ISBN 978-7-80229-292-5

Ⅰ.全… Ⅱ.全… Ⅲ.英语 - 水平考试 - 解题 Ⅳ. H319.6中国版本图书馆 CIP 数据核字(2007)第 045080 号

中国石化出版社出版发行

地址:北京市东城区安定门外大街 58 号邮编:100011 电话:(010)84271850 读者服务部电话:(010)84289974

http://www.sinopec-press.com E-mail:press@sinopec.com.cn 北京正阳久久科技开发有限公司排版 北京宏伟双华印刷有限公司印刷 全国各地新华书店经销

787×1092 毫米 16 开本 9 印张 226 千字 2007 年 5 月第 1 版 2007 年 5 月第 1 次印刷 定价:15.00 元

(购买时请认明封面防伪标识)

<u>目录</u> Contents

	第一部分	笔试历年真题	项	
	全国英语	等级考试 第一级	及 2007年3月笔试算	[题 2
	全国英语	等级考试 第一级	及 2006年9月笔试算	[题 [
9	全国英语	等级考试 第一级	及 2006年3月笔试算	〔题 15
	全国英语	等级考试 第一级	及 2005年9月笔试算	〔题 2]
	全国英语	等级考试 第一级	及 2005年3月笔试算	〔题 27
	全国英语	等级考试 第一级	及 2004年9月笔试真	〔题 34
	全国英语	等级考试 第一级	及 2003年9月笔试真	[题 40
	参考答案	及专家精析 …		46
	第二部分	专家预测模技	以试题	95
	模拟试题			96
	模拟试题	<u> </u>		104
	参考答案			112
do	第三部分	口试真题及植	莫拟试题 ·······	118
	模拟试题			124
	模拟试题	፰		129
	口试真题			134



此为试读,需要完整PDF请访问: www.ertongbook.com

全国英语等级考试 第一级 2007年3月笔试真题

第一部分 听 力

1~25 略

第二部分 英语知识运用

第一节 单项填空

阅读下面的句子和对话。从 A、B、C 三个选项中选出一个能填入空白处的最佳选项,并在答题卡 1 上将该项涂黑。

	例:		
İ		agreement last N	Monday.
		an C. any	
	答案:B.		
26.	I know only a little	computers.	
	A. about	B. over	C. at
27.	The black and white	skirt is Jane's. The gree	en is mine.
	A. one	B. thing	C. matter
28.	The policeman wrote	the mumber o	f the car in his notebook.
	A. off	B. up	C. down
29.	Of the three brothers	s, the youngest runs	.
	A. fast	B. faster	C. the fastest
30.	At last, we	the small town before d	ark.
	A. got off	B. arrived at	C. came on
31.	My uncle is over fort	y but he hasn't got any o	children
	A. still	B. yet	C. already
32.	I began to learn Engl	lish I was five.	
	A. when	B. since	C. if
33.	Jane hasn't finished h	ner homework and I have	en't finished mine,
	A. either	B. neither	C. too
34.	Neither my dog	my cat can be seen i	in the house. What's the matter?
	A. and	B. or	C. nor
35.	Mr. Boffin drove the	re and his car o	outside the station.
		B. carried	C. set
36.	I'm busy now, so it w	will be some time	I can leave.

A. before	B. after	C. when	
37. The teacher will	not let anyone leave the	classroom until the bell	
A. rings	B. rang	C. will ring	
38. We arc	ound the factory during o	ur visit.	
A. showed	B. were shown	C. have shown	•
39. Do you remembe	er Jane at our s	on's birthday party?	
A. to be met	B. meeting	C. to meet	
40. I would like to d	all you at three this afte	rnoon,?	
A. may I	B. will I	C. do I	

第二节 完形填空

阅读下面短文,从短文后所给的 $A \setminus B \setminus C$ 三个选项中选出能填入相应空白处的最佳选项, 并在答题卡 1 上将该项涂黑。

例: 0. A. begins 答案:A.	B. began	C. has begun	
41. A. such as	B. because of	C. instead of	
42. A. grows	B. to grow	C. grow	
43. A. that	B. what	C. whether	
44. A. Some	B. An	C. The	
45. A. spent	B. cost	C. paid	
46. A. twice	B. two	C. second	
47. A. looks	B. is looking	C. looked	
48. A. that	B. if	C. why	
49. A. no	B. so	C. very	
50. A. once	B. again	C. soon	

第三部分 阅读理解

第一节 词语配伍

从右栏所给选项中选出与左栏各项意义相符的选项,并在答题卡1上将该项涂黑。

例:

0. You use it for smelling.

答案:D.

51. You use it for eating and speaking.

52. You wear them to cover your body.

53. You see people and things with them.

54. You wear it to cover your head.

55. You use them for listening.

A. eyes

B. hat

C. clothes

D. nose

E. ears

F. mouth

G. shoes

第二节 短文理解1

阅读下面短文,从 A. (Right)、B. (Wrong)、C. (Doesn't Say)三个判断中选择一个正确选项,并在答题卡1上将该项涂黑。

Vending machines (自动售货机) sell many different kinds of things. Some of them sell cold drinks like coke or orange juice, or hot drinks like coffee or tea. Others sell sweets, stamps, tickets, newspapers, and other small things. In some cities, vending machines are even used to sell a lot of hot meals.

These machines have been welcomed for two reasons. They save(节省) time and they are convenient(方便的). Things sold in vending machines need no shop assistant or cashier. In many places people can use the machines at any time of day or night, and they can find vending machines everywhere.

Although there are many different sizes and kinds of vending machines, they all work in nearly the same way. People put money into the machine and then open a door to receive what they buy. Some machines will also return change to the people, and a few will even give change to paper notes. But the idea is the same. People like to save time and are usually willing to pay a higher price for this convenience.

56. Many vending machines are used in China.

A. Right

B. Wrong

C. Doesn't Say

57. Vending machines can be found only in very large cities.

A. Right

B. Wrong

C. Doesn't Say

58. In some places the machines work 24 hours a day.

A. Right

B. Wrong

C. Doesn't Say

59. Vending machines don't accept paper notes.

A. Right

B. Wrong

C. Doesn't Say

60. The things sold in vending machines are usually more expensive.

A. Right

B. Wrong

C. Doesn't Say

第三节 短文理解 2

阅读下列短文,从 $A \setminus B \setminus C$ 三个选项中选择一个正确答案,并在答题卡 1 上将该项涂黑。请根据下面短文回答第 61-65 题。

My sister and I looked forward to new clothes for the New Year. But one day my mother said, "Listen, children. We don't have enough money now. So only one of you can get new clothes." The silence(寂静) lasted for a few minutes. My tears(眼泪) were coming out.

"Ok, I have an idea," my sister said. "I'll write 'new clothes' on a piece of paper and 'nothing' on another. We cast lots (抽签) to decide."

I agreed. While she was writing at the table, I found her clothes were old and she had grown too big for the clothes. I looked at my own. They were old, but still the right size for me.

"Pick one," my sister said.

I picked one and opened it. Two words ran into my eyes: NEW CLOTHES. I forgot my sad feelings and jumped up.

A few days later, I ran into the sitting room in my new clothes where my mother and my sister were reading. My sister gave me a smile and went on reading. My mother called me to her side and showed me two pieces of paper. On each of them was written: NEW CLOTHES.

- 61. Why could only one of the two sisters get new clothes?
 - A. The family was short of money.
 - B. The writer's sister already had new clothes.
 - C. The writer's sister did not want new clothes.
- 62. Who needed new clothes most?
 - A. The writer.
- B. The mother.
- C. The writer's sister.
- 63. Why did the writer's sister suggest casting lots?
 - A. She wanted to have new clothes herself.
 - B. She wanted the writer to have new clothes.
 - C. She wanted her mother to have new clothes.
- 64. The writer did not learn the truth until
 - A. her sister told her about it
 - B. her mother told her about it
 - C. her sister told her mother about it
- 65. What do we know from this passage?

- A. The writer's sister is kind and clever.
- B. The mother is angry with the writer.
- C. The writer is always thinking of her mother.

请根据下面短文回答第 66-70 题:

If you feel tired after hard work, a good place for a rest is Dalian. Unlike most people travelling to Dalian by train or air, this time you can have a new way to get there: driving your own car.

Day 1

Start your trip at about 2:45 p.m. in Beijing. It takes three hours and fifteen minutes to drive to Tanggu Port.

The ships between Tanggu Port and Dalian Port have drawn more and more visitors, and they are so large that cars can park in them.

Day 2

The ship arrives at Dalian Port at about 8 a.m. If the weather is nice, you can enjoy the sunrise(日出).

After checking in at the hotel, you can spend the rest of the day visiting some interesting places.

Day 3

The last day will give you a break at the *indoor swimming pool* (室內游泳池) in the hotel. Seawater comes into the pool every day. So even on cold days, your *dream* (梦想) of swimming in seawater can come true.

Going back to Beijing, visitors need to get on the ship. It leaves at 6 pm.

Day 4

The ship returns to Tanggu Port at around 6 am. In another three hours, you can be back in Beijing.

66. This text can be	e found in a book about	•
A. sports	B. travel	C. driving
67. What is the "ne	w way" to get to Dalian from	m Beijing?
A. Driving your	car all the way to Dalian.	
B. Taking a trai	n to Tanggu Port and then g	going to Dalian by ship.
C. Driving to Ta	anggu Port and then taking a	ship to Dalian with your car.
68. How many nigh	ts will you stay in Dalian?	
A. One.	B. Two.	C. Three.
69. On which day ca	an you swim in seawater?	
A. Day 2.	B. Day 3.	C. Day 4.
70. When can you g	et back to Beijing?	
A. 6 a m on Da	av 4 B 9 a m on Day 4	C 6 p m on Doy 4

第四部分 写 作

第一节 改写句子

	下面是关于 John 的新居的三对	句子。	每对句子中	,第一句是	と原句,	第二句是邓	付第一句的
改写	。要求根据原句和第二句中已	经给出	的部分用-	- 至五个自	单词补金	全第二句。	把补出的
部分	写在答题卡 2 上各题的序号后。	注意	不能改变原句	可的意思。			

71. It took John 300,000 yuan to buy a new house.	
John 300,000 yuan for a new house.	
72. It was not until last month that he moved into the house.	
John into the house until last month.	
73. John planted some trees in front of the house.	
Some trees in front of the house.	
第二节 书面表达	
74.	
情景:	
你是一名英语爱好者,准备组织一次"英语角"活动。	
任务:	
请你用英语写一张 50 个词左右的告示。内容包括:	
●活动的目的:	
●活动的时间和地点:	
●谈论的话题:	
●参加人员。	
便条写在答题卡 2 上该题的序号后。请用下面格式。	
Notice	
	April 15
Dear All,	

全国英语等级考试 第一级 2006 年 9 月笔试真题

第一部分 听 力

1~25 略

第二部分 英语知识运用

第一节 单项填空

阅读下面的句子和对话,从 A、B、C 三个选项中选出一个能填入空白处的最佳选项,并在答题卡 1 上将该项涂黑。

	- 14 0 X 0 X 0 X 0		
	例:		
	0. Bob and I made	agreement la	ast Monday.
		an C. any	
	答案:B.		
26.	We are all very inte	restedwhat	he is saying.
	A. at	B. in	C. to
27.	I couldn't hear anyt	hing because there wa	as much noise.
	A. so	B. such	C. enough
28.	-Would you like a	nother cup of coffee?	
	A. No, thanks	B. Never mind	C. You're welcome
29.	-Is there somebody	y in the room?	
	-No, there isn't _	in the room.	
		B. anybody	C. nobody
30.	How to find the sho	ortest way to the Grea	at Lake is a bit
	A. matter	B. thing	C. problem
31.	I when Bil	ly called me so late a	t night.
	A. have surprised	B. am surprised	C. was surprised
32.	Sara is a friend of	and I feel hap	opy about it.
		B. myself	
33.	There are	cars on the streets	on Saturday and Sunday than during the
	weekdays.		
	A. few	B. fewer	C. fewest
34.	John said that he	to go to Harv	ard.
		B. wanted	

35.	Don't thing	s about and make th	e room dirty.
,	A. give	B. do	C. leave
36.	Jack is coming, and	he here in a	a few minutes.
	A. has been	B. would be	C. will be
37.	They have seen many	interesting things _	they started their trip last month.
	A. since	B. before	C. until
38.	You look thirsty	I buy you a d	rink?
	A. Will	B. Would	C. Shall
39.	—do you tl	hink of the film?	
	-It's very good and	I like it very much.	·
	A. How	B. Which	C. What
40.	The two pictures are	so that I o	an't tell one from the other.
	A. same	B. similar	C. different
并在答题	卡1上将该项涂黑。		选项中选出能填入相应空白处的最佳选项, (ample: 0)I was very young. I can still
one. My In those but if I li	t I soon learnt 43 father was so proud days, 46 were fe	_ well and grew too (骄傲的)that hea w cars on the road _ e town today I would	my new bike. I was <u>42</u> six years old big for my first bike. So I bought <u>44</u> 45 happy to clean it himself on Sundays. <u>47</u> the shortage of petrol (缺乏燃油), be <u>49</u> to let my own son have a bike h.
	例: 0. A. when 答案:A.	B. because	C. where
41. <i>A</i>	A. drove	B. sent	C. took
42. <i>A</i>	A. already	B. still	C. only
43. <i>A</i>	A. rode	B. to ride	C. riding
44. <i>A</i>	A. another	B. other	C. next
45. A	A. is	B. was	C. has been
46. A	A. they	B. here	C. there
47. A	A. because of	B. according to	C. since
48. A	A. for	B. in	C. on
49. A	A. afraid	B. angry	C. happy
50. A	A. had	B. have	C. has

第三部分 阅读理解

第一节 词语配伍

从右栏所给选项中选出与左栏各项意义相符的选项,并在答题卡1上将该项涂黑。

例:

0. You go there to see films.

答案:E.

51. It's a large garden for pleasure and rest.	A.	bike
52. It's a place for teaching and learning.	B.	car
53. You go there to read or borrow books.	C.	ship
54. You travel in it on roads and streets.	D.	school
55. You travel in it across the sea.	E.	cinema
	F.	park
	G.	library

第二节 短文理解1

阅读下面短文,从 A. (Right)、B. (Wrong)、C. (Doesn't say)三个判断中选择一个正确选项,并在答题卡1上将该项涂黑。

I went shopping by myself one day. When I was going to check out, I found I had forgotten to bring my credit card with me. The cashier put aside my order while I drove home to get it.

My husband was home, so he came along to help. As we pulled into the parking lot, I saw a man sitting in his car. My husband and I ran into the store, paid for what we bought and came out.

As we walked to our car, the man came over. "How did you do that?" he said. "You were in the store for only ten minutes. I've been waiting for my wife for an hour!"

I thought that a little white lie couldn't hurt(伤害) the woman shopping by herself, so I said to my husband, "Ten minutes. That's a record(记录)!"Then I told the man, "It's amazing(令人吃惊的) how much faster the shopping gets done when the husband helps."

As my husband and I got into our car, we watched the man hurry into the store.

56. The writer's home was far from the store.

B. Wrong

A. Right

- C. Doesn't say
- 57. The writer was shopping, while her husband was waiting outside of the store.

- A. Right
- B. Wrong
- C. Doesn't say
- 58. The writer bought some dresses for herself.
 - A. Right
- B. Wrong
- C. Doesn't say
- 59. The man sitting in his car thought the writer and her husband finished shopping in the minutes.
 - A. Right
- B. Wrong
- C. Doesn't say
- 60. The man sitting in his car hurried into the store to help his wife.
 - A. Right
- B. Wrong
- C. Doesn't say

第三节 短文理解 2

阅读下列短文,从 $A \times B \times C$ 三个选项中选择一个正确答案,并在答题卡 1 上将该项涂黑。请根据下面短文回答第 $61 \sim 65$ 题:

Food in Britain has had a bad name abroad for a very long time. Visitors from foreign countries complain(抱怨) about the meals that they order in restaurants. The British themselves do not like to complain so the meals in restaurants are not always good.

But in a city like London there are many different kinds of food. There are so many restaurants serving foreign dishes that it can be difficult to find one serving only British food. The people who came from other countries have brought their own cooking to Britain so there are restaurants serving different kinds of foreign food.

Foreigners also complain about uninteresting meals served at home for the family. Though there are so many complaints about uninteresting food, there seems to be a great interest in cooking among people in Britain. Cooking books sell very well. Newspapers and magazines often of fer(提供) unusual recipes from foreign countries as well as old recipes from the past and from many different places of Britain. These places of Britain offer some very good dishes. So there must be a lot of British people who live to eat, not eat to live.

- 61. If the British like to complain, the meals in restaurants may _____.
 - A. cost less
 - B. become better
 - C. be served a longer time
- 62. Many restaurants in London serve
 - A. free dishes
 - B. only British dishes
 - C. different kinds of foreign dishes
- 63. What do we know about British people?
 - A. They like cooking.
 - B. They don't like cooking.
 - C. They don't like foreign food.

64.	From the text	t we k now	that	"recipes" in	"…	unusual	recipes	from	foreign	coun-
	tries"	•								

- A. tell people how to cook
- B. complain about bad food
- C. are stories about old British food
- 65. This text is about .
 - A. different ways of British cooking
 - B. British restaurants
 - C. food in Britain

请根据下面短文回答第66~70题:

A U. S. Weather Report of May 13

CITY	WEATHER
DETROIT	Clouds early maybe a shower(阵雨), then skies clear out, high 73, low 43. Tomorrow: sunny to partly cloudy, high 66, low 45.
NASHVILLE	Lots of clouds showers end, brighter afternoon, high 77, low 54. Tomorrow: nice, dry and partly sunny, high 79, low 60.
BOSTON	Staying cool more clouds than sun, cool east wind, high 56, low 51. Tomorrow: showers then clearing, high 69, low 47.
INDIANAPOLIS	Sun develops after some clouds early, drier air, high 76, low 48. Tomorrow: sunshine, clouds late, high 75, low 55.
SAN DIEGO	Cloudy morning partly sunny midday, afternoon, high 73, low 64. Tomorrow: sunshine slowly develops late, high 75, low 55.
COLUMBUS, OHIO	Rain early maybe thunder(雷), clearing late day, high 75, low 46. Tomorrow: mostly sunny and pleasant, high 71, low 51.
LOS ANGELES	Not bad some morning clouds then sunny afternoon, high 78, low 62. Tomorrow: warmer, high 81, low 65.
PHILADELPHIA	Mainly sunny a few clouds, possibly showers tonight, high 75, low 57. Tomorrow: clouds early then sun, high 76, low 52.
WASHINGTON, D. C.	Sunny intervals(间隔) some clouds, shower or two tonight, high 77, low 60. Tomorrow: cloudy to partly sunny, high 77, low 54.

- 66. Which city is sunny on the afternoon of May 13?
 - A. Nashville.

- B. Los Angeles.
- C. Columbus, Ohio
- 67. Which city may have showers on the night of May 13?
 - A. Detroit.
 - B. Philadelphia.
 - C. Nashville.
- 68. When does Boston have showers?
 - A. On the morning of May 13.
 - B. On the afternoon of May 13.
 - C. On the morning of May 14.
- 69. Tomorrow the weather will be changing for the better in _____.
 - A. Nashville and Columbus, Ohio
 - B. Detroit and Philadelphia
 - C. Indianapolis and Washington D. C.
- 70. What is true about the weather in Los Angeles?
 - A. It is cooler than the weather in Washington D. C. on May 13.
 - B. It is warmer on May 14 than on May 13.
 - C. It is cloudy on the afternoon of May 13.

第四部分 写 作

第一节 改写句子

下面是关于 Mary 和 Jack 一起去看电影的三对句子。每对句子中,第一句是原句,第二句是对第一句的改写。要求根据原句和第二句中已经给出的部分用一至五个单词补全第二句。把补出的部分写在答题卡 2 上各题的序号后。注意不能改变原句的意思。

71.	Last	Friday	Mary	and]	lack	went	to	the	cinem	a.
	Last	Friday	Mary	went	to	see a	filn	ո		

72. The film was very long and it lasted until 11 o'clock.

The film was very long and it was already 11 o'clock when it _____.

73.	After	the	film	they	went	home	by	taxi.
	۸ ۲ ـ	41	C:1	41.				. 1

After the film they _____ a taxi home.

第二节 书面表达

74.

情景:

你与 Steven 同在一家票务公司工作。他的客户打来电话要求改订机票。Steven 不在,由你转告。

此为试读,需要完整PDF请访问: www.ertongbook.com